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	Administrative Council

Wellesley College

	
	106 Central Street

Wellesley, Massachusetts  02481-8203


ADMINISTRATIVE COUNCIL MEETING

December 3, 2008
Academic Council Room

11:00 a.m. – 12:00 p.m.

The meeting convened at 11:00 a.m. by President H. Kim Bottomly.  The minutes of the October 29, 2008 meeting were approved as distributed.

President’s Report
President Bottomly announced the appointment of Deborah Foye Kuenstner ’80 as chief investment officer. Currently the chief investment officer at Brandeis University, she is responsible for oversight of the University’s endowment. Formerly, she was the managing director of research for Fidelity Investments and the chief investment officer for Putnam Investments. She has the experience and leadership skills to steward and strengthen Wellesley’s endowment during the current economic challenges and for the long term. She will join the Wellesley community on February 1st.
President Bottomly thanked members of the search committee for their thoroughness, excellent judgment, and countless hours spent on this important work. The committee was chaired by Alicia Cooney, Trustee. Members included: M. Dozier Gardner and Victoria Herget, Trustees emeriti; Sidney Knafel, and Nami Park, Trustees; Karl Case, Economics; and Andrew Evans, Vice President for Finance and Treasurer. She also expressed her gratitude to Lou Sousa and John Barker for their effective service in providing steady leadership as co-interim CIOs, and to the entire staff of the Investment Office.
President Bottomly said she is sure we all have been wondering about the serious financial challenge facing the College over the next three years; loss of revenue over the next two years is expected to result in an estimated $20M shortfall for FY11. Adjustments, which will be detailed in a letter to the community, will need to be made in the FY09 and FY10 budgets to offset this deficit. She described the immediate responses involving the FY09 budget as well as long term planning for FY10 and FY11 budgets: 
· College wide reduction in discretionary spending in many areas: food and entertainment, overtime hours, travel, casual wages, etc.

· Vacant staff positions will remain open for at least six months and filled only after careful review to ensure their need and fit with strategic thinking about staffing.

· Departments/divisions must use unexpended prior year income from endowed funds.

Construction projects have been reviewed. The largest, Alumnae Hall, is supported by restricted funds and will continue. Whitin Observatory and a number of other major repair projects are funded by debt from issuing bonds. This funding is not available for other purposes and is time-limited, so these projects will also proceed. A careful management of utility costs has resulted in a $700,000 savings.
President Bottomly reported that the FY10 budget will be developed in consultation with appropriate governance and administrative bodies and student leadership groups focusing on adjustment strategies for the FY10 and for FY11 budgets. 
President Bottomly announced that the February 17th Wilson Lecture would be delivered by Dr. Olivia Judson. Dr. Judson is a Research Fellow in the Department of Biology at Imperial College, London. She is the author of Dr. Tatiana's Sex Guide to All Creation, a witty presentation of the evolutionary biology of sex. Her weekly blog for the NY Times is called The Wild Side. The title of Dr. Judson’s talk, Glad to Have Evolved, is part of a celebration of Charles Darwin’s 200th birthday and the 150th anniversary of the Origin of Species. It will be preceded by a multidisciplinary faculty symposium on February 12th. This opportunity will also be used to showcase a Darwin first-edition from our Special Collections. President Bottomly expressed her gratitude to the organizers of this event: Rebecca Bedell, Emily Buchholtz, Ruth Rogers, Gary Harris, and a committee of individuals from multiple departments across the curriculum
Our Winter Solstice celebration will be held on Friday, December 19th. 

Honor Code Report, General Judiciary Chief Justice, Rachel Kohl
Rachel Kohl apologized to all for missing the last meeting, unfortunately her alarm clock to run out of batteries. She thanked us for welcoming her back today. The Chief Justice reported that her position serves as Chair of the committee General Judiciary, whose role is to both educate the college community about the Honor Code and to adjudicate alleged violations of the Honor Code.

Wellesley’s Honor Code was established in 1919 as an agreement between faculty and students as the acceptable code of conduct. This Honor Code is founded on a mutual trust: that each of us will imbue our core values of honesty, integrity, and respect in our actions, and that as a result we will all enjoy a more efficient and comfortable learning, working, and living environment. Over the years, our Honor Code has developed into a strong tradition that distinguishes Wellesley as not just a college, but a community. 

General Judiciary is a joint student-faculty committee responsible for promoting the Honor Code.  Dean DeMeis and Dean Shennan are advisors to the committee, with Dean DeMeis sitting on hearing panels and Dean Shennan hearing appeals on the Judicial Review Board. General Judiciary is committed to promoting our Honor Code on campus and ensuring accountability to the community. As such, Rachel joined us to report on the State of the Honor Code, including the hearings from the ’07-’08 Academic Year, the work of General Judiciary last year, and the process for filing violation reports.
 * Please see attached file for the summary of hearings, 1997-2008

CPPAC

Avery Esdaile Co-Chair of CPPAC introduced all members present from the committee and asked them to stand. Their committee meets monthly and they act as a sounding board and voice for all staff with issues that relate to benefits and salaries. They have on-going projects that include creating a sick-bank; this would give each staff member the opportunity to donate time into a bank for all to draw time from if needed.

 Financial Report, Andrew Evans, Vice President for Finance and Treasurer

Supplementing his report with slides, Mr. Evans demonstrated the impact over the past three months of the state of United States and global economies. Recent events have directly impacted the College’s endowment, debt, and operations. On June 30th, the endowment was valued at $1.6B; last year’s return of 1.2% placed us high in the top tier of colleges and universities. As current events have impacted each investment area, colleagues in the investment office have tried to minimize exposure to affected financial, mortgage, and credit markets. Wellesley’s well diversified asset allocation balances risks and potential return. The College holds debt totaling about $146M at fixed and variable rates. Variable rates have been impacted by recent fluctuations in credit markets. Although that market has returned to a more normal situation, it has been at some expense; in September and October interest costs rose $270,000 in a five week period. Since then, the total interest increase has dropped to about $195,000, cumulative. Mr. Evans noted the importance of having sufficient liquid funds. In the past, cash was regularly invested in overnight short term funds that yielded a modest return. Over some months, Donna Ng, Controller, has decreased our position in the Common Fund; its decline did not impact us. He noted that 37% of the FY09 budget revenue depends on tuition and fees and 34% on endowment income. Salaries and benefits account for 50% of expenses and financial aid, an institutional priority, represents 17.8% of our $232M FY09 budget. 

Mr. Evans illustrated the endowment’s projected position for FY09. Normally, an 8.5% (5.5% real) return could be assumed. However, four weeks ago, the best case was projected to be 0%, a flat endowment return. Now the likely case would be a negative 15% and the worst case, negative 25%. Many institutions’ return announcements are suspect because a return larger than $1B indicates probable alternative investments or investment vehicles not valued in the same way as stocks and bonds. Our custodian bank can give us the valuation of our equity portfolio on a fairly regular basis, but alternative investments are valued quarterly. For projected endowment spending this means that, because this portion of the budget was based on a June 30th return, things are fairly set for FY10. Concern rests with FY11. Prior to economic change, our endowment spending draw would have been about $91M. Now, the likely case is assumed to be $76M. In looking forward, there are many variables, i.e., the market’s recovery and whether the spending level will continue or be more difficult. Plans must be made for the latter situation.  

Announcements

The next Shop Talk will be held on December 11th, topic will be sustainability.

Donna Volpe-Strauss announced the Charitable Campaign will be end on December 8th; she thanked everyone who was able to donate this year.

Tina Dolan reminded us that the Recycle Vendor Fair is being held today from 10am-3pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Kim Lancaster
Secretary
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